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Villanova University Faculty Congress

Academic Year 2013-2014
FACULTY CONGRESS PLENARY
Meeting of February 11, 2014
Present: Joseph Betz, Mary Ann Cantrell, Jerusha Conner, Mark Doorley, Sandra Kearney, Christopher Kilby (vice chair), Edward Kresch (treasurer), Michael Levitan, Maryanne Lieb, Meg Luo, Wenhong Luo, Barbara Ott, Salvatore Poeta, Paul Reagan, Nancy Sharts-Hopko, Gaynor Strickler, Robert Styer, Catherine Warrick, Thomas Way, Kelly Welch (chair), Joyce Willens
Absent: Lillian Cassell, Wayne Bremser, Sohail Chaudhry (NIA), Linda Copel, Rick Eckstein (on sabbatical), David Fiorenza (NIA), Judith Hadley (NIA), Paul Hanouna, Julie Klein (NIA), Kenneth Kroos, Sarvesh Kulkarni, Chad Leahy, Susan Mackey-Kallis (NIA), Paul Pasles (NIA), Michael Risch, Louise Russo (NIA), Sridhar Santhanam, Donna Shai (on sabbatical), Mark Sullivan (NIA), Fayette Veverka
Guest:  Evan Radcliffe
Meeting convened at 12:30 PM.
OLD BUSINESS
1) The November 12, 2013 minutes were unanimously approved.

2) Mark Doorley has consented to serve as the Secretary of the Faculty Congress through the end of this academic year.

3) Location and date of the re-organizational meeting in May is still being worked out.  We had tried for the President’s Lounge, our normal space, for May 2nd but were informed that students use this for the Study Day, May 2nd.  We are working for May 2nd.  TBD

4) We have a report on the E-Learning Task Force chaired by Al Ortega, Ph.D. It is the first appended document. He sent Kelly a document that describes the work and structure of the task force. He hopes to have the task force membership decided by the end of this week.  Once he has his membership determined, he will send that list to Kelly and requested that he receive from the Faculty Congress three nominations. He wants these as soon as possible.  The goal is to begin meeting, once a week, next week and to have a report done by the end of the summer 2014.  We have 8 people who have accepted to be considered for this task force.  People are encouraged, both from FC as well as from the faculty at large, to self-nominate or nominate someone else and to get that to Kelly by Friday of this week.  A motion was made to empower the Faculty Congress Executive Committee to decide on the three nominees after hearing from Al Ortega at the end of the week.  The vote was unanimous in support.

5) Public Safety Initiative:  At our last meeting the Faculty Congress passed a resolution that it be represented on the university task force exploring this issue.  Our resolution was too late.  Barbara Wall is the chair of this task force and it is at work.  Kelly will invite Barbara to our next meeting to give us an update on the task force’s efforts.
Reports:

1) The Academic Policy Committee submitted a report via email.  (Appendix II).  Evan Radcliffe, chair of the CLAS core curriculum committee, reported to the FC on the work of his committee.  Membership comprises the chairs of the several sub-committees of the overall core curriculum committee.  This overall committee reviews the work of the sub-committees, to attend to undefined aspects of the core curriculum revision such as the membership of the committee (term limits, process of selection), process of approving course proposals for core courses, etc.
2) The Awards Committee is on schedule.  The Gallen nominations are underway and should be returned to the committee prior to Spring break, at which time former recipients will review the nominations. After spring break the other awards processes will begin. 
3) Elections and Credentials Committee:  The plan is to use Campus Currents and an email from Linda to encourage faculty to self-nominate or nominate a colleague for the Faculty Congress.  The goal is to insure at least one candidate per position, and we have reached that, but we’d like to have competition.  All nominations need to be in by spring break.  It is a two year commitment.

Kelly pointed out that we will have to have an election for a Vice-Chair.  When Seth returns from sabbatical, he will serve as the Chair.  Both Kelly and Christopher will not be standing for the Vice-Chair position.  To serve in this position a person must have served at least one year on the FC and be at the university at least three years.  Kelly asked that all self-nominations and nominations for this position be submitted to her by Monday, February 17, 2014 at 5PM.

4) EIC continues to explore codifying the university’s family leave policy.  The plan is to have a proposal for the FC by the end of the spring 2014 semester.
5) Board of Trustees Committees

a. Academic Affairs:  Fr. Donohue did not renew Julie Klein’s appointment to this committee.  Scott Kassel reported that there are no new reports about the Board of Trustees’ work since the last meeting.
b. Investment:  Meg Luo has just joined this committee and is learning the ropes.  She reported that at the last meeting they learned that the university’s portfolio returned 16% last year, while the broader market returned 30%.  The underperformance is due in part to investments in emerging markets.  The committee is considering a re-balancing of the portfolio.  The portfolio is both managed and in stock funds.

c. Physical Facilities:  The committee was updated on the status of the Lancaster Avenue upgrade plans.  This is on hold due to delays in the Radnor township approval process.

d. Communication: Snow caused the cancellation of the latest meeting, but the capital campaign is well underway.

6) Other Committees

a. Adjunct Faculty Reps:  Paul Reagan and Sandra Kearney presented a proposal that would add adjunct faculty to the committee of faculty.  

b. Full Time Non Tenure Track Faculty:  Gay Strickler reported that it is not clear where the recommendation that non-tenure track full time faculty vote in the election of their chair sits in the process.  May still be with the VPAA.

c. Retired Faculty Rep:  Joe Betz reported that there is no issue to bring from this constituency except one person who has yet to hear from the FC on his comment concerning arming security officers on campus.

d. The Student Retention Task Force:  Jerusha Conner reported that the group met and looked at data from those students who transferred, both hard data and the results of interviews.  The two reasons students give for transferring are 1) social dissatisfaction and 2) financial stresses.  The group brainstormed “pie in the sky” ideas, not worrying about the money involved because the chair pointed out that the investment upfront to retain students would provide a healthy return.

e. University Senate:  Bob Styer reported that the Senate Reconstitution committee is considering any and all ways to restructure the Senate. Two community forums are upcoming:  Thursday, February 13th at 1pm and Friday, February 14th at 12:30pm in Falvey 205 on both days.

f. Social Responsibility Proxy Committee:  Vito Punzi reported that spring dates are set (3/10, 3/24, 4/9, 4/23)

NEW BUSINESS
1) The chair of the Faculty Congress, in practice, has received a one course reduction per academic year that he or she serves.  However, this is not in our by-laws or constitution. Kelly requested that the FC approve a resolution that she had prepared speaking to this.  (See Appendix  III.) A discussion ensued as to whether or not a resolution was sufficient.  Changing the by-laws requires a 2/3 vote of the full membership and can be done by email.  A resolution can be adopted by the majority of the quorum present, so two motions were passed by the FC. 
Motion 1:  Amend the by-laws to include the one course reduction, and to achieve this by vote via email.  The vote was 15-1-2 (the motion passed)

Motion 2:  To approve the resolution read out by Kelly Welch (see Appendix III).  The vote was 17-1-0 (the motion passed).

2) The apparent lack of transparency in the Summer Research Funds and the Research Support Grants has been raised as an issue by some faculty, particularly those in the Humanities and the Social Sciences as there is a sense of bias in the process in support of those doing “hard” science (engineering, biology, etc.).  The Executive Committee of FC would like the FC to support the formation of a  special committee whose task would be to analyze the process by which SRF and RSG programs are carried out, and to explore the role of the Institutional Review Board in these programs.  Rick Eckstein offered to be on this committee, as did Jerusha Conner and Nancy Sharts-Hopko. Discussion ensued on this move.  Al Ortega is responsible for these programs and the IRB so he should be approached for clarification.  A motion was made that a task force of limited duration be formed to investigate whether or not such a special committee was necessary, what its composition would be, and what its mission would be.  The vote was 2-15-0 (the motion failed).  A second motion was made to create a special committee to analyze policies and procedures related to SRF and RSG and the IRB as it is related to these grant programs.  The vote was 14-1-2 (the motion passed).

3) A concern has been raised about the manner in which the university will deal with the significant number of class cancellations that have happened this winter.  A motion was made that the Faculty Congress make the following resolution and pass it on to Fr. Ellis, the VPAA:  When the academic calendar needs to be adjusted due to unforeseen circumstances, the Academic Policy Committee should be consulted.  The vote was 17-0-0 (The motion passed).

4) Michael Levitan had to leave but he wanted to alert the FC that Villanova is not one of the 247 universities and colleges that has signed a petition condemning the attempted boycott of Israeli institutions of higher education.  Fr. Donohue has said that Villanova should be on the petition, but it was unclear where this all stands.
5) Bob Styer raised issues about EthicsPoint, the avenue by which membes of the Villanova Univesity community can make anonymous reports about areas of concern. A person makes a complaint via the EthicsPoint portal; the complaint is sent to the VPAA with no further involvement by EthicsPoint.  Currently, there is no established process for dealing with these complaints.  However, the faculty handbook requires due process for all complaints making anonymous complaints unacceptable.  EthicsPoint arose in the wake of the Jerry Sandusky child sex abuse scandal and is now widely used.  Bob wanted to alert the FC that he is meeting with the university legal counsel soon to address these concerns and will report back to FC.

6) Discussion of Adjunct Faculty proposal noted above.  The Adjunct faculty would like representation on the Committee on Faculty since that committee recommends policies that impact the adjuncts as faculty members. A number of FC members stated that in justice they should have some input into the formation of those policies.  It was pointed out that any change FC might make needs to be mindful of the upcoming reconstitution of the University Senate.  A motion was made that for this academic year (2013-2014), the Faculty Congress adds a non-voting adjunct faculty member to the Committee of Faculty. Discussion ensued, a key to which was the question as to whether or not this logic might also apply to other standing FC committees.  The vote in reference to this motion was 15-1-0 (the motion passed.)

Meeting adjourned at 1:47 PM.
Respectfully submitted,

Mark Doorley, Secretary 
Appendix II
Report by Louise Russo, Academic Policy Committee (2.11.14)

The committee has moved forward with an activity plan that focuses on curricular and program developments that will position the APC to make significant intellectual contributions as the University strategically plans for the transition in standing to a national research institution.  To prepare for our work, Jim Trainer, Executive Director of OPIR, was invited to give a presentation at the November meeting on the University's extensive data collection and projections as to timing of the transition, weighted factors that are critical determinants of the ranking of institutions within this category, and anticipated rank position for Villanova.  Tom Smith, Honors Program Director, was invited to give a presentation at the January meeting on near and long-term initiatives in the Honors program.  The APC may be able to play a key role in defining program changes to enhance the academic experience of Honors students through innovative cross-college curriculum development.

These are the major issues that the APC will be addressing this spring semester: 

a) A working group (sub-committee) consisting of representatives from all four Colleges has been tasked to generate an APC proposal to develop a University Curriculum Committee that would be a point source for discussion of curricular initiatives and program development concepts so that broader cross-college impacts could be addressed earlier in the decision making process.  This APC sub-committee will also discuss establishment of a true University-wide Core Curriculum that has a clear purpose but one that does not impinge upon the need for each College to have flexibility in long term curricular planning. 

b) The APC will discuss creation of a second working group (sub-committee) at the February meeting to be tasked with proposal development in collaboration with Honors to institute creative changes that will enhance academic reputation and competitiveness for high quality applicants.  APC efforts will focus most substantively on discussions to ascertain the value and feasibility of an Honors College model or whether progressive changes at the program level will provide the best option to allow Honors education to  become a more substantive factor in student selection and retention across all Colleges.

Appendix III
 Proposed Resolution, by Kelly Welch

Resolution #1

Submitted to Faculty Congress by the Faculty Congress Executive Committee

February 11, 2014

Resolution

Whereas a well-functioning Faculty Congress with an active chair is vital to the University’s mission; and

Whereas the duties of the Faculty Congress chair are extensive and time consuming; and

Whereas it would be difficult to complete the administrative duties of the position of Faculty Congress chair while teaching a full load of classes; and

Whereas, Faculty Congress chair has historically and continually received a one course (3 credit) reduction per academic year of service; 

Be it resolved that the Faculty Congress chair will be granted no fewer than a 3 credit reduction in teaching responsibilities during each academic year of service in this role.

Joseph Betz, Wayne Bremser, Mary Ann Cantrell, Lillian Cassel, Sohail Chaudhry, Jerusha Conner, Linda Copel, Mark Doorley, Rick Eckstein(sabbatical), David Fiorenza, Judith Hadley, Paul Hanouna, Sandra Kearney, Christopher Kilby (vice-chair), Julie Klein, Edward Kresch, Kenneth Kroos, Sarvesh Kulkarni, Chad Leahy, Michael Levitan, Maryanne Lieb, Mi Luo, Wenhong Luo, Susan Mackey-Kallis, Barbara Ott, Paul Pasles, Salvatore Poeta, Paul Reagan, Bernard Reilly, Michael Risch, Louise Russo, Sridhar Santhanam, Donna Shai (sabbatical), Nancy Sharts-Hopko, Gay Strickler, Robert Styer, Mark Sullivan, Fayette Veverka, Catherine Warrick, Thomas Way, Kelly Welch (chair), Seth Whidden (on leave), Joyce Willens

